Minutes for Regular City Council Meeting Held on June 8, 2010
Present:
Mayor:  Steve Golias



Council Members:  Perron, Ralston, Mielke, Grob

Also present:  City Attorney Thomas Lehmann, Building Official Russ Wahl, Police Chief Mike Aschenbrenner and City Clerk Jennifer Bruestle

Mayor Steve Golias opened the public meeting at 7:30 p.m. with the Pledge of Allegiance.

Minutes:  It was moved (Ralston/Perron) to accept the May 11, 2010 minutes with the following correction:  under I/I Reduction Projects: Council Member Ralston stated the city should not be held accountable to repair/replace clean out caps on pipes located on private property.  Also, under council comment for council member Perron: Mrs. Perron informed the council if any Mendota residents would like to be in the Mendota Days Parade…  There being no further discussion, minutes passed 4-0.  Grob absent.

Approval of Agenda:  Mielke motioned to approve the agenda, seconded by Perron, with the following additions:  Addition of 5b. Scott Daglish requests discussion regarding purchasing the two lots owned by Home Federal Bank located on Second street (Reisner Property).  Addition of $900.00 to League of MN Cities for excess liability, $125.00 to League of MN Cities for accident coverage for city volunteers, and $127.50 to Willard Perron for clearing out the culverts and smoothing the sand located at the warming house site.  Passed 5-0.
Disbursements: Motioned by Ralston, seconded by Mielke to approve payment of the following claims:

General Fund:

Met Council—Monthly Wastewater charges


$1,303.99

Lehmann & Lutter—Attorney Fees



$2,500.00

Kim Perron—Snow Removal




$   802.00

City of Mendota Heights—Police/Fire


$6,451.00

State of MN—Rent for Benson Metals


$   140.00

Xcel Energy—Street Lights




$   326.09
BDM Consulting Engineers—Public Meeting

$   823.65

League of MN Cities—Workers Computer


$   162.00

League of MN Cities—Premium



$1,679.00

League of MN Cities—accident INS for city volunteers
$   125.00

Bonestroo—Final Payment for comp plan


$9,032.28

Alan Ralston—rope and flag




$     47.69

Jennifer Bruestle—phone service



$     49.30

Russ Wahl—Audit Meeting




$     50.00

Jennifer Bruestle—Office supplies/stamps


$     71.51

Paychex—Payroll services




$     97.00

Jennifer Bruestle—clerk salary



$  350.00

Jennifer Bruestle—clerk salary



$  350.00

Enterprise Fund:

Nitti Sanitation--Park June Garbage P/U


$    45.37

Xcel Energy—Park Lights




$      9.08

Olin Grass Cutting





$  750.00

Biffs—Porta Potty





$      1.23

Passed 5-0.

Approve Variance for Mendota Days for VFW and Lucky’s 13 Pub:  

Motioned by Ralston, seconded by Mielke to approve the noise variance for VFW for July 8, 9 and 10.  Bands will play at the VFW until 12:00 a.m. on the above noted evenings, while providing food and beverage outside.  Passed   5-0.  It was moved (Ralston/Perron) to accept the VFW’s utilization of the 2:00 a.m. close time on July 9, 10 and 11.  
It was moved (Mielke/Ralston) to approve the noise variance, as well as providing food and beverages outside for Lucky’s 13 Pub for July 8,9 and 10, as well as accepting the 2:00 a.m. close time for July 9, 10 and 11.  Passed 5-0.
It was moved (Perron/Ralston) to approve the off-site gambling to take place in the Lucky’s tent located at 1351 Sibley Memorial Highway on Saturday, July 10th.  Passed 4-1.  Grob abstained.

Review Lucky’s Plan regarding placement of boulders and garbage containers:  Tod Bruestle informed the city council four boulders have been placed between the bike trail and the Lucky’s parking lot.  Mayor Golias requested sod be placed around the boulders to prevent further erosion.  In addition, a fence has been erected to cover the trash receptacles.  Also, Tod Bruestle informed the council he is taking steps to clean up the backyard area of 1348 Sibley Memorial Highway.  Mayor Golias also recommended the parking space near the roadway, closest to the bike trail be omitted and used to provide access to the parking lot.

Approve Conditional Use Permit for Lucky’s 13 Pub:  It was moved (Perron/Mielke) to approve the conditional use permit for Lucky’s 13 Pub for the use of a refrigerated trailer for the storage of food for the MN State Fair, to be located at 1348 Sibley Memorial Highway, from August 14th, 2010 to September 30, 2010.  Passed 5-0.
Scott Daglish:  Mr. Daglish is interested in purchasing the two empty lots located at 1319 Second Street.  Mr. Daglish attended the city council meeting to receive clarification regarding the ordinances pertaining to the types of homes allowable within Mendota, as well as the placement of a trailer on the lot prior to and during the construction process.  The city council, as well as the building official, informed Mr. Daglish prefabricated homes are acceptable within Mendota; however, trailer homes are not acceptable.  In addition, the council will not allow a trailer to be occupied as a residence during construction because there would be no access to water/ sewer.  The council also informed Mr. Daglish there is currently one SAC credit available for the lot, which will expire within the next couple of years.  Finally, the council informed Mr. Daglish it will be acceptable if he purchases the lots and defers construction for a couple of years.
Discussion regarding trailer parked at 1338 Fourth Street:  The city council discussed the situation regarding the Radke family.  Due to Sharon Radke’s illness, her family utilized the trailer to remain close to her during her time of need.  The family continues to use the trailer after her passing.  Therefore, the city council is accepting of the trailer being located on the Radke property for a limited amount of time.  Since the trailer does not meet the definition of a single family home and has no access to sewer/water directly to the trailer, Mayor Golias will inquire as to the length of time the trailer will be utilized on the Radke property.  In addition, the council will determine if the trailer is placed on the public right-of-way, as well as if the portion of E street the trailer is placed on has been vacated.

Conduct Risk/Vulnerability Assessment for the All-Hazard Mitigation Plan for Dakota County:  As required by Dakota County, the City of Mendota is required to develop one risk unique to their town, as well as a goal the city is able to meet to address the specific risk.  The city must develop this risk assessment in order to receive federal funding for hazards that cause devastation within the City of Mendota.  The city council agreed there are several risks/vulnerabilities for the City of Mendota, such as barge accidents, train derailments, trains sparking a fire during their route within the city, and a possible plane crash.  The city council agreed due to the large amount of vegetation within and around the city, the highest risk would be either a fire sparked by a passing train, naturally occurring fire, or a man-made fire.  Therefore, the city’s goal would be to conduct proactive burning to reduce the risk of a large, uncontrolled fire that would cause a large amount of destruction.
Public Comment:  Public comment was opened at 8:30 p.m.  Mr. Carl Robinette concurred if the last parking space near the roadway, closest to the bike trail was omitted, it would correct the problem of larger cars blocking the roadway.  Mr. Robinette is also concerned with the amount of dogs running around the near the apartment buildings as well as the park.  The city clerk will send a letter directed to the apartment owner, Kevin Lynch, requesting he provide information to his tenets regarding city leash requirements.
In addition, there is concern with individuals driving through the city land (grass area) near the North end of Second Street where the road meets Highway 13.  Chief Aschenbrenner informed the council the Mendota Heights Police Force has a camera available to position in the area to identify the individuals who are causing this disturbance.

Public comment was closed at 8:39 p.m.

Council Comment:
Council Member Grob:  Mr. Grob commented on the meeting he attended with CDA representatives regarding the construction of the warming house to be placed within Veteran’s Park.  Mr. Grob informed the council the warming house would be required to have electricity connected to the structure as well as access to the porta potty.  Mr. Grob informed the council both he and Willard Perron will plan to remove the dead trees within Veteran’s Park towards the end of June.

Council Member Mielke:  No comment.

Council Member Ralston:  Mr. Ralston informed the council the U.S.A. flag he purchased for the flag pole near the city jail is too small in relation to the Minnesota flag; therefore, the VFW provided the city with an appropriately sized U.S.A. flag.  The smaller flag will remain as city property to be placed at a location to be determined.  Mr. Ralston also informed the council of the MS4 audit which took place on June 2, 2010.  Mr. Ralston commented on the excessive amount of audits the MN Pollution Control Agency is performing throughout the state, as well as the uniform questions asked by MPCA staff.  Mr. Ralston notified the council Infi-shield (the seal for manhole covers) could be purchased through either a plumbing supply store or through the internet, then installed by city residents in order to meet the I/I reduction projects required by Metropolitan Council.

Council Member Perron:  No comment.

Mayor Golias:  No comment.

Staff Comment:
Building Official Russ Wahl:  Mr. Wahl issued a building permit for phase 2 for the property located at 1226 Sibley Memorial Highway.  A copy of the permit was then sent to the city attorney.  Mr. Wahl updated the council on the landscaping taking place at 360 E Street. Mr. Wahl also informed the council of the MS4 audit he attended with both Mr. Ralston and Mrs. Bruestle.

Police Chief Aschenbrenner:  Chief Aschenbrenner invited the council as well as the community to the community meeting at Sibley High School on June 9, 2010 regarding a level 3 sex offender.  Chief Aschenbrenner also updated the council on the Citizen Academy.  Interested parties should contact the Mendota Heights or West St. Paul police station for more information.  Chief Aschenbrenner also informed the council the Crime Prevention Program requires two meetings per year, with the Night to Unite being one.  During this particular event, the Mendota Heights police/fire and ambulance services are available to drive through communities raising awareness of their efforts.  The city would need to contact Mendota Heights for further information.
City Attorney Tom Lehmann:  Mr. Lehmann informed the council for the months of January, February and March, Lehmann and Lutter were overpaid and will provide reimbursement to the City of Mendota in the amount of $1,393.01.  Mr. Lehmann also notified the council the city auditor Mark Babcock will accept $2650.00 this year as payment for the 2009 audit and financial training, and $1,850 next year for the 2008 audit.  Mr. Ralston requested the city begin a policy to receive a written letter outlining the terms and conditions regarding financial engagements the city is involved with.  It was moved (Ralston/Mielke) to authorize $2,650 for 2009 audit and financial training to Mark Babcock.  Passed 5-0.  Mr. Lehmann also informed the council the City of Mendota is not seeking restitution from Mrs. Joan Olin for the amount she overpaid herself as city clerk since she assisted city staff after her employment ended with the city.

City Clerk Jennifer Bruestle:  Mrs. Bruestle updated the council regarding the bill forwarded to Axel’s for the cleaning of grease from the main line on Highway 13.  Since Axel’s has refused payment for the bill, Mr. Lehmann suggested the City of Mendota bring Axel’s to conciliation court with Mr. Wahl, Mr. Ralston and representatives from McDonough’s Waterjetting service providing testimony.  The council will follow up with this discussion during the next council meeting.  The city will also assess the delinquent sewer bills for the foreclosed properties located at 1341 Second Street and 1345 3rd Street.  Motioned by Ralston, seconded by Perron to assess the unpaid sewer bills.  Passed 3-0.  Mrs. Bruestle informed the council the election judge training will take place on July 8 and 15.  Mrs. Bruestle will forward the information to Mrs. Jan Golias for disbursement to the election judge pool.  Mrs. Bruestle also informed the council of the information provided by the VFW gambling manager Mr. Harry Ostendorf.  Mr. Tom Lehmann will follow up with the accountant responsible for reporting the deductions being taken by Mr. Ostendorf.  Mrs. Bruestle notified the council of the information giver to her by MPCA staff during the MS4 audit regarding screening the used sand for future use.  Mrs. Perron will discuss this option with Lance Perron, who is responsible for sanding the city streets during the winter months.  Finally, Mrs. Bruestle informed the council of the discussion with Kyle Colvin with Metropolitan Council relating to the I/I eligible expenses.  Mr. Colvin was in agreement the products purchased by the city for I/I reduction projects would be considered eligible expenses; however, the labor performed by volunteers and/or residents would not be considered as an eligible expense.  

There being no further business, it was moved (Mielke/Perron) to adjourn the meeting at 9:35 p.m.  Passed 4-0.
